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Council, as well as input from agencies 
not represented on the Council. 

(b) Thereafter, subject to the provi-
sions and requirements of this chapter, 
an agency may appoint individuals se-
lected by the Director as Fellows final-
ists according to its short-, medium-, 
and long-term senior leadership and re-
lated (senior policy, professional, tech-
nical, and equivalent) recruitment, de-
velopment, and succession require-
ments. 

(c) The Director will establish the 
qualification requirements for evalu-
ating applicants for the PMF Program. 

(d) An agency that hires Fellows in 
field locations outside the Washington, 
DC, Metropolitan Area may: 

(1) In advance of making the appoint-
ment, discuss whether the finalist 
wants to do a developmental rotation 
to agency headquarters and, if so, 
make a commitment to allow and fund 
such a rotation, to the maximum ex-
tent practicable, in accordance with 
§ 362.405(b) of this part; and 

(2) Promote interaction among re-
gional Fellows with the agency Federal 
Executive Board (FEB) and permit Fel-
lows to attend FEB-sanctioned activi-
ties in that region. 

§ 362.403 Announcement, eligibility, 
and selection. 

(a) OPM will announce the oppor-
tunity to apply for the PMF Program 
and conduct a competition for the se-
lection of finalists as set forth in this 
section. 

(b) A Presidential Management Fel-
low is an individual who, within the 
previous 2 years, completed an ad-
vanced degree from a qualifying edu-
cational institution. 

(c) An individual may apply for the 
PMF Program if: 

(1) The individual has obtained an ad-
vanced degree within the 2-year period 
preceding the Program announcement 
described in paragraph (a) of this sec-
tion, or 

(2) The individual is still a student 
attending a qualifying educational in-
stitution, as defined in paragraph 
(2)(iii) of the definition of Qualifying 
educational institution in § 362.102, and 
he or she expects to complete a quali-
fying advanced degree by August 31 of 

the academic year in which the com-
petition is held. 

(d) An individual may apply for the 
PMF Program more than once as long 
as he or she meets the eligibility cri-
teria. However, if an individual be-
comes a finalist and subsequently ap-
plies for the Program during the next 
open announcement, the individual 
will forfeit his or her status as a final-
ist. 

(e) OPM will select Fellow finalists 
based on an OPM evaluation of each 
candidate’s experience and accomplish-
ments according to his or her applica-
tion and the results of a rigorous struc-
tured assessment process. 

(f) OPM will publish and provide par-
ticipating agencies the Fellow finalists 
list for appointment consideration. 

§ 362.404 Appointment and extension. 
(a) Appointments. (1) An agency may 

make 2-year appointments to the PMF 
Program, pursuant to a Pathways MOU 
executed with the OPM, under Sched-
ule D of the excepted service in accord-
ance with part 302 of this chapter. 

(2) An agency must appoint a PMF 
using the excepted service appointing 
authority provided by § 213.3402(c) of 
this chapter. 

(3) OPM will establish an eligibility 
period during which agencies may ap-
point Fellow finalists. 

(b) Extension. An agency may extend 
a Fellow’s appointment for up to 120 
days to cover rare or unusual cir-
cumstances or situations. The agency’s 
Pathways MOU must identify the cri-
teria for approving extensions. 

(c) Grade. An agency may appoint a 
Fellow at the GS–09, GS–11, or GS–12 
level or equivalent depending on his or 
her qualifications. 

(d) Trial period. The duration of the 
PMF appointment in the excepted serv-
ice is a trial period. 

§ 362.405 Development, evaluation, 
promotion, and certification. 

(a) Individual Development Plans. An 
agency must approve, within 45 days, 
an Individual Development Plan (IDP) 
for each of its Fellows that sets forth 
the specific developmental activities 
that are mutually agreed upon by each 
Fellow and his or her supervisor. The 
IDP must be developed in consultation 
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with the Agency PMF Coordinator and/ 
or the mentor assigned to the Fellow 
under paragraph (b)(3) of this section. 

(b) Required developmental activities. 
(1) OPM will provide an orientation 
program for each class or cohort of Fel-
lows and will provide information on 
available training opportunities known 
to it. 

(2) The agency must provide each 
Fellow a minimum of 80 hours of for-
mal interactive training per year that 
addresses the competencies outlined in 
the IDP. Mandatory annual training, 
such as information security and ethics 
training, does not count towards the 
80-hour requirement. 

(3) Within the first 90 days of a Fel-
low’s appointment, the agency must 
assign the Fellow a mentor, who is a 
managerial employee outside the Fel-
low’s chain of command. 

(4) The agency must provide each 
Fellow with at least one rotational or 
developmental assignment with full- 
time management and/or technical re-
sponsibilities consistent with the Fel-
low’s IDP. With respect to this require-
ment: 

(i) Each Fellow must receive at least 
one developmental assignment of 4 to 6 
months in duration, with management 
and/or technical responsibilities con-
sistent with the Fellow’s IDP. As an al-
ternative, a Fellow may choose to par-
ticipate in an agency-wide initiative or 
other Presidential or Administration 
initiative that will provide the Fellow 
with the experience he or she would 
have gained through the 4-to-6-month 
developmental assignment; and 

(ii) The developmental assignment 
may be within the Fellow’s organiza-
tion, in another component of the 
agency, or in another Federal agency. 

(5) The Fellow may receive other 
short-term rotational assignments of 1 
to 6 months in duration, at the agen-
cy’s discretion. 

(6) Upon the request of OPM, the ap-
pointing agency must make Fellows 
available to assist in the assessment 
process for subsequent PMF classes. 
Any interactive training provided to a 
Fellow in connection with assisting 
OPM in the assessment process may be 
counted toward the minimum 80-hour 
training requirement in paragraph 
(b)(2) of this section. 

(c) Promotion. An agency may pro-
mote any Fellow who meets the quali-
fication requirements for the position. 
This provision does not confer entitle-
ment to promotion. 

(d) Certification of completion. (1) Upon 
completion of the Program, the agen-
cy’s ERB must evaluate each Fellow 
and determine whether it can certify in 
writing that the Fellow met all of the 
requirements of the Program, includ-
ing the performance and developmental 
expectations set forth in the individ-
ual’s performance plan and IDP. The 
ERB may consult the Fellow’s mentor 
in reaching its determination. 

(2) The ERB must notify the Fellow 
of its decision regarding certification 
of successful completion. 

(3) ERB certifications must be for-
warded to OPM. 

(4)(i) If the ERB decides not to cer-
tify a Fellow, the Fellow may request 
reconsideration of that determination 
by the Director. Such reconsideration 
must be requested in writing, with ap-
propriate documentation and justifica-
tion, within 15 calendar days of the 
date of the agency’s decision. The Di-
rector’s decision on reconsideration is 
not subject to appeal. 

(ii) The Fellow may continue in the 
Program pending the outcome of his or 
her request for reconsideration. The 
agency must continue to provide ap-
propriate developmental activities dur-
ing this period. 

§ 362.406 Movement between agencies. 

(a) At any time during his or her ap-
pointment in the Program, a Fellow 
may move to another agency covered 
by this part, as long as the agency 
meets all the requirements for partici-
pating in the PMF Program. To move 
from one agency to another during the 
Program, the Fellow must separate 
from the current agency. The new em-
ploying agency must appoint the Par-
ticipant without a break in service. 

(b) The Fellow does not begin a new 
Program period upon appointment by 
the new employing agency. Because 
there is no break in service, time 
served under the previous Program ap-
pointment will apply towards the com-
pletion of the Program with the new 
employing agency. 
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